
MEETING LOCATION: 520 N. Commercial Ave
(Council Chambers)

Council Meeting will be broadcast on Facebook Live
Click here to visit our: Facebook Page

1. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Mayor Bryan Chapman opened the Council Meeting in the Council Chambers and
Facebook Live at 7:30 pm. 
Mayor Chapman led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Members present Kirby Stucky, Monty Leonard, Brenda DeHaven

Council Member absent Randi Tolin, Carol Truesdell

Others present Joseph Turner, City Administrator; Janise Enterkin, City Clerk;
Brad Jantz, City Attorney; Brian Daily, Police Chief; Bill Bush, Harvey County
Independent

2. ADDITIONS / DELETIONS TO AGENDA
Sample Motion
Motion to approve the agenda as presented.

Motion _____

Second _____

3. HEARINGS/PRESENTATIONS/PUBLIC FORUM
a. Quarterly Report - 4th Quarter 2020

Attachments:

2020 4th Quarter Report (Quarterly_Reports_2020_4th_Qrtr.pdf)

4. STAFF REPORTS

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
Monday, February 1, 2021 at 7:30 pm

https://www.facebook.com/City-of-Sedgwick-Kansas-541128542593501


a. Brad Jantz, City Attorney
b. Joseph Turner, City Administrator

Attachments:

Administrator's Report (Adminstrators_Report_2-1-2021.pdf)

5. CONSENT AGENDA
Sample Motion:

Motion to approve the consent agenda as presented.

Motion by _________ 
Second by ________

a. Minutes of January 18, 2021, Regular Meeting

Attachments:

Minutes for Regular Council Meeting, January 18, 2021  (regular-counci
l-meeting_minutes_2021-01-18_164126.pdf)

b. Approval of Payroll January 22, 2021 amount $15,864.70
c. Approval of General Disbursement Checks amount $72,652.05

General Disbursement Check Reports

Attachments:

Checks (Checks.pdf)

6. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
7. NEW BUSINESS

a. Fee Schedule Update
Sample Motion:
Move to approve the 2021 Fee Schedule as presented.
Motion by _____
Second by _____

Attachments:

Exhibit A: 2021 Fee Schedule Changes (7a._Exhibit_A._2021_Fee_Schedu
le_Changes.pdf)

b. Surplus Property
Sample Motion:
Move to approve sale of Fire Department surplus property as presented.
Motion by _____
Second by _____

Attachments:



7b: Surplus Property - Fire Department (7b._BAI_-_Surplus_Property_-_Fi
re_Department.pdf)

8. OTHER BUSINESS
9. EXECUTIVE SESSION

10. ADJOURN
Sample Motion:
Move to adjourn Council Meeting.
Motion by _____
Second by _____

Contact: Janise Enterkin (janise@cityofsedgwick.org 316-772-5151) | Agenda published on 01/29/2021
at 4:36 PM
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To:  Honorable Mayor & City Council 
From:  Joseph Turner, City Administrator 
Date: January 29, 2020 
Re:  2020 Q4 Reports 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Below you will find narratives summarizing activities for each department for the 2020 4th 
Quarter along with the included statistical data tables. 
 

ADMINISTRATION 
 
COVID continues to present some challenges. Most notably, every person in my household 
contracted the virus in December and I spent nearly the entire month out of office due to 
illness or working remotely. As stated in Q3, revenues have been much better than anticipated 
(see page 8). I still have some concerns about how fallout from the national shutdown will 
impact our revenues in 2021 and 2022. 
 
I have spent significant time on industrial park related issues, CARES Act expenditures, the 
Redbarn Farms development, fire and EMS items, code enforcement and downtown corridor 
rehabilitation, and grant projects. 
 
CARES Act 
Project management and fiscal reporting requirements of the CARES Act consumed 
considerable staff time throughout the entire organization. Thankfully, President Trump and 
Congress agreed to extend the deadline for fund expenditures of these funds until the end of 
February.  
 
We have received 100 percent of our allocation from the County and have nearly completed all 
our required obligations, save for finalizing the renovations at the new police department 
building and completion of technical training for the audio/visual system in the council 
chambers. 
 
Redbarn Farms 
Significant staff time was spent on this project and we have finally neared the finish line. Last 
week the bond issue closed. We are waiting on some final documents from bond counsel 
concerning the formal allocation of the assessments to each parcel that must be communicated 
to Harvey County. 
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Industrial Park/Bio-diesel Plant 
I worked closely with Central National Bank and their prospective buyer to hammer out a deal 
that was advantageous to the City of Sedgwick. The City will acquire the warehouse building 
and receive other concessions for its role in facilitating the transaction. Various hiccups and 
snags along the way have delayed closing. However, we will take possession of the building in 
Q1 2021 and I am very proud of this accomplishment. The City will benefit greatly in the future 
from acquiring this asset. 
 
Staff Contributions 
City Clerk Janise Enterkin has helped facilitate the audio/visual system installation during my 
absence from COVID and worked with our software vendors and IT services provider to update 
our systems as we have migrated to new computers, laptops, and a server. In addition to year-
end financial duties, she is also responsible for Hillside Cemetery District matters. 
Unfortunately, December was a busy month, and she did a commendable job wearing both hats 
this quarter.  
 
Deputy City Clerk Amanda Mabry was instrumental in spearheading the updates to our zoning 
and subdivision regulations. Without her efforts, this project would not be completed. 
Members of the planning commission and the firm we hired to facilitate these updates were 
extremely complimentary. Additionally, she spent considerable time managing the ATT cell 
tower issue as it navigated its way through public hearings.  
 
Court Clerk Shelia Agee has really had a full plate this quarter as she has had to juggle a litany of 
COVID related scheduling issues for municipal court personnel and defendants. Not only has 
court activity increased, but sessions have also now been pushed to Zoom due to COVID and 
this has forced her to adapt. Additionally, she has overseen financial tracking and reporting for 
CARES Act expenditures. 
 
 

FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
The fire department’s current roster of 18 active members responded to sixty-five calls for 
service in Q4.  
 
Vehicles 
We purchased a 2009 LaFrance engine with only 600 hours on the engine for $80,000. Though 
we had a need, I had not entered 2020 planning to acquire an engine for the department. 
However, the universal consensus was that we had found and negotiated a fantastic deal for 
the City. The vehicle has been rebranded and placed in service and the plan is to set up an open 
house so that children and members of the community can inspect the vehicle in the latter part 
of Q1 or early Q2 as the weather warms up and hopefully COVID begins to subside. 
 
The department also took possession of a surplus UTV from the state forestry service for free 
and will be available as needed for other City purposes.  
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With the arrival of our new engine and the demise of the bio-diesel plant, the department will 
be looking to surplus out the old engine and the foam trailer unit. 
 
 

POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
Chief Daily has continued his efforts to modernize our department and bring about a change in 
organizational culture. Most notably, the department has become much more proactive in its 
efforts to police our community and serve our citizens with expanded services and offerings. 
Last quarter, Daily introduced a courtesy vehicle lockout service. This quarter he introduced a 
VIN inspection program that will add a level of convenience for local residents and allow our 
officers to create positive engagements with citizens.  
 
Since arriving in Sedgwick, I have had numerous internal discussions with our current and 
previous leadership about the need to vary our patrol coverage and not be so predictable. Chief 
Daily began making some progress on this front and this will continue into the next quarter and 
the foreseeable future. 
 
I have been very happy with the developments within our department since his arrival and 
believe that in nearly every metric we are seeing improvements.  
 
Personnel 
During the reporting period, Lee Nygaard was promoted from a part-time officer to a full-time 
sergeant. Chief Daily has been effusive in his praise of Sgt. Nygaard and we are thrilled to have 
him on our team.  
 
Tasers 
We are still waiting on a larger agency to complete their taser upgrade program so that we can 
receive their donated surplus equipment and outfit each of our officers with their own taser. 
We have been assured that we are first in line to receive these when they come available and 
we expect to receive them in 2021 Q1. 
 
AED Units 
During the Fall, I applied for a private grant to fund the purchase of AED units and we were 
successful in being awarded $1,980 towards the purchase of two units with the City picking of 
the remaining amount. The police department now has one of these units and will be able to 
provide immediate life saving aid, if called upon. 
 
Surplus Property 
The department took in $1,600 in revenue from surplus property sales and those funds will be 
used to purchase/upgrade equipment. 
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PUBLIC WORKS 
 
Our public works team has spent considerable time and effort renovating the new police 
department building. With the assistance and oversight of Mayor Chapman, they are making 
excellent progress and expect the building to be completed soon. 
 
Street Repairs & Improvements 
During the reporting period, our contracted vendor crack sealed the entire town. Weather and 
scheduling issues prohibited patching and repairing of asphalt, but this was completed in early 
January and will be reflected in next quarter’s report. 
 
Encore Pavement removed and replaced two valley gutters along the north side of 1st Street at 
Commercial and Harrison. Drainage issues resulted in the project being expanded somewhat at 
Commercial as additional curb and gutter were replaced to improve water conveyance. 
 
Although we were very happy with the job once completed, it seems that vibrations from the 
concrete demo work may have caused the hydrant at the corner to begin leaking. The hydrant 
did not have a valve, nor was there a working valve in the transmission line that allowed us to 
shut off water and repair the hydrant with minimal inconvenience to residents. In order to 
complete the repair, a vendor was hired to install a shutoff valve on the live water line near 4th 
& Commercial. 
 
Water Transmission Lines 
Our water transmission lines have aged considerably in some parts of town and the valves that 
we would need to close in order to conduct repairs need to be inspected, exercised, and 
repaired, if broken. Additionally, our system lacks valves in various areas, and this prevents us 
from being able to drill down and shut off small areas to minimize outages to customers. 
 
This year we are going to conduct a thorough examination of our water transmission system 
and begin to make improvements to our network of valves as we lay the groundwork for future 
line and hydrant replacements. 
 
Sewer Maintenance 
Our annual sewer maintenance was completed in December. Our entire system is cleaned 
every three years.  
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CITY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
To: Honorable Mayor and City Council 
From: Joseph Turner, City Administrator 
Re: City Administrator Report for February 1st Regular City Council Meeting 
Date: January 29, 2021 
 
Here is an update on some of the most noteworthy items since our last meeting. 
 
EMS Annual Report 
 
Andy Lowe of Halstead EMS will be present on February 15 to present his annual report. 
 
Biodiesel Plant/Warehouse Property 
 
The City is prepared to take possession of the warehouse property in the industrial park. My 
last conversation with City Attorney Brad Jantz on 1/21 was that he was working on setting up a 
date for closing. 
 
Kaw Valley Engineering is still working on the parcel issue to appease Sedgwick County and I do 
not have an updated timeline. 
 
Business Recruitment 
 
I have had discussions with two business owners about relocating to our industrial park. One is 
a follow up from several months ago and I was told that they are looking at staying where they 
are and building a facility. I am still working on persuading them to move to town. I am also 
attempting to recruit another business that may have some potential. Mayor Chapman and I 
conducted a site visit with the owner. 
 
Redbarn Farms Bond Issue 
 
Bond counsel informed us that the bond issue closed. We are waiting on counsel to provide us 
with some final paperwork/guidance to officially place the assessments on each parcel.  
 
519 N. Commercial Code Enforcement 
 
No news to report other than I have been in contact with the purchaser. My expectation is that 
significant movement should occur on this front before the next municipal court date (Feb 10). 
 
Building Inspections/Inspector 
 
Numerous attempts to contact MABCD to discuss our building inspection issues have been 
ignored. Mayor Chapman and I met with a gentleman this week with a homebuilding 



background who expressed a desire to conduct inspections for the City. The interest seems 
sincere and I believe there is a solid chance we pivot to this direction. 
 
Street Improvements 
 
Harvey County opened the bids for our planned street improvements. The good news is that 
bids on our street sealing were about 25% cheaper that estimated – or roughly a savings of 
$20,000. Unfortunately, bids for the mill and overlay on Washington were dramatically higher. 
County estimates were approximately $80,000, but the lowest bid was $135,000. The major 
reason cited is that bidders used a much higher cost for asphalt due to President Biden’s 
hostility towards the fossil fuel complex.  
 
Floodplain Issues 
 
City staff and Mayor Chapman participated in a conference call with the Kansas Department of 
Agriculture and their consultants to discuss efforts to update the floodplain map in Harvey 
County. We are in the early stages and do not expect to have a map for public comments 
available for another 15-18 months.  
  
Staff will continue to engage in dialogue with the state to ensure our concerns are expressed. 
 
Insurance Review 
 
City Clerk Janise Enterkin and I met with our insurance agent to discuss our coverage. I will be 
putting together a report in the near future and would like to discuss some of these issues at a 
future council meeting or workshop to make sure we are all on the same page. 
 
Police Department 
 
Our police department served a search warrant and shut down a marijuana cultivation 
operation in town. Sergeant Lee Nygaard worked the case and deserves credit for this 
successful outcome. Chief Daily stated that since this bust occurred, the department has 
received several tips from the community, and they are working these leads.  
 
New Interns 
 
Chief Daily took the initiative to reach out to Sedgwick USD 439 to see if any student(s) might 
be willing to intern for his department. Counselor Katie Lynch identified a potential candidate 
that we anticipate coming aboard as an intern in February. After learning about this 
arrangement, I contacted Ms. Lynch to see if there might be any other students interested in 
interning for the City. She quickly identified a young man that was eager to volunteer.  
 
This week we welcomed Chris Ward, a junior, and we are very excited to see what unfolds.  



MEETING LOCATION: 520 N. Commercial Ave
(Council Chambers)

Council Meeting will be broadcast on Facebook Live
Click here to visit our: Facebook Page

1. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
2. ADDITIONS / DELETIONS TO AGENDA

Minutes:
Mayor Chapman asked for Additions or Deletions to the agenda. There was one
addition: 3A Presentation of New Full Time Police Officer. Council consensus to
approve.

3. HEARINGS/PRESENTATIONS/PUBLIC FORUM
a. Presentation/Introduction

Introduction of Sergeant Lee Nygaard

Minutes:
Police Chief Daily introduced the new Full Time Police Sergeant, Lee
Nygaard.

b. Public Forum

Minutes:
Beth & Jimmy Sharbutt were asked to speak during the discussion under 6a.
Parcel Discussion, South Commercial.

4. STAFF REPORTS
a. Brad Jantz, City Attorney

Minutes:
Update on 519 N. Commercial probate. Counsel for Industrial Park parcel
update. Contract for sale of parcel has been finalized. Waiting on re-survey of
parcels at the request of Sedgwick County due to the breakout of taxes on lot
variance. City Administrator Turner asked when the city could take
possession of parcel. Attorney Jantz said the city could take possession but
would check. Farm leases are ready for tenant review, no proposed changes.

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
Minutes

Monday, January 18, 2021 at 7:30 pm

https://www.facebook.com/City-of-Sedgwick-Kansas-541128542593501


b. Joseph Turner, City Administrator

Minutes:
Update on 519 N. Commercial. Street improvements update. Harvey County will
assist us by doing some patching in the Spring, but will not go south of 125th
Street. A contracted vendor has been doing some patching south of 125th Street
and Commercial Avenue. Kansas Department of Agriculture is doing a floodplain
review of Harvey County, will have more information by the next Council
meeting. Council Member Randi Tolin asked if the Police station remodel was
done and about the COVID grant money. Turner and Mayor Chapman said
the Police station should be done in 2-3 weeks time. The COVID money deadline
has been extended to the end of February, 2021. Audio install is done, waiting
for training. Hopefully by next Council meeting.

5. CONSENT AGENDA

Minutes:
Moved by Council Member Monty Leonard to approve the consent agenda as
presented. Second by Council Member Randi Tolin
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

a. Minutes of January 4, 2021, Regular Meeting
b. Approval of Payroll January 8, 2021 amount $13,371.28
c. Approval of General Disbursement Checks amount $20,602.90

General Disbursement Check Reports
6. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

a. Parcel Discussion - South Commercial

Minutes:
Mayor Chapman opened discussion on the 6.5 acres of city property located
on South Commercial Avenue. The Governing Body discussed options for
advertising the sale of the property and accepting sealed bids, delivered to City
Hall by February 26, 2021.
Moved by Council Member Randi Tolin to approve the sale of 6.5 acre
property on South Commercial Avenue, with the right to refuse any and all bids.
Second by Council Member Monty Leonard
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

7. NEW BUSINESS
a. Halstead First Response Agreement

Minutes:
Joseph Turner, City Administrator  discussed allowing volunteers to respond
to the calls by way of Sedgwick vehicle. Fire Chief Hansen believes we can get
volunteers to respond, which will improve first response on medical calls.
Council Member Monty Leonard said we will still have to cover them, using
our equipment. Leonard said responders should be compensated.



Mayor Chapman said he would like to have response times and runs. Halstead
could not give us a detailed report. Chapman would like to get permission from
Halstead to look through records.
Council Member Randi Tolin said she would be willing to do an analysis of the
runs and where they are going.
Moved by Council Member Monty Leonard to approve the Halstead First
Response Agreement as presented with option to revisit in 90 days to discuss
compensation. Second by Randi Tolin
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

b. Surplus Property Discussion

Minutes:
Joseph Turner, City Administrator  discussed a policy for disposing of surplus
property. Turner asked Council if it could be established.
Moved by Council Member Carol Truesdell to allow the City Administrator to
dispose of surplus property in lieu of policy, up to $5,000. Second by Council
Member Monty Leonard
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

8. OTHER BUSINESS
a. Community Announcement

Ribbon Cutting - 501 N. Commercial
9. EXECUTIVE SESSION

a. Executive Session - Non-elected Personnel

Minutes:
Moved by Council Member Monty Leonard to recess into executive session
pursuant to the PERSONNEL MATTERS of non-elected personnel exception,
K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(1), in order to discuss matters involving a current City of
Sedgwick employee and to include the following persons: Governing Body, City
Attorney and City Administrator with the open meeting to resume in the City
Council chamber at 8:35 pm. Second by Council Member Randi Tolin
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

10. ADJOURN

Minutes:
Council meeting resumed with no binding action taken in Executive Session.
Moved by Council Member Kirby Stucky to adjourn Council meeting at 8:36 pm.
Second by Council Member Monty Leonard
Vote results:
Ayes: 5 / Nays: 0

Contact: Janise Enterkin (janise@cityofsedgwick.org 316-772-5151) | Minutes published on 01/26/2021
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= proposed changes

2007 2008 2010 2013 2021 Notes
Administrative Fees

Delinquent Accounts
Unpaid/Bounced Checks $25 $25 $30 $30 $30
Kansas Setoff Program $25 $25 $25 $25 $25
American Municipal Services (Court) n/a n/a n/a 33% n/a
Collection Bureau of Kansas n/a n/a n/a n/a 30%

Nuisance Abatement
First Hour (per person) n/a n/a n/a $100 $150
Second Hour (per person) n/a n/a n/a $50 $50

Utility Fees

Water Main Connection
3/4 inch $500 $500 $500 $500 $1,000
1 inch $600 $600 $600 $600 $1,500
2 inch $2,000 $2,000 $2,000 $2,000 $2,000
2+ inches Variable Variable Variable Variable Variable
Section 4 about new home additions ? ? ? $500/$1,000 DELETE

Bill Late Payments $10 $10 $10 $10 $10
Utility Connection Fees-renters & owners $25 $50 $50 $50 $50
Shut-off & Reconnection $25 $25 $25 $25 $25
Sewer tap inspection n/a n/a n/a $25 $50
Sewer tap fee (to connect to main) n/a $1,000

Signs n/a n/a $25 $25 $50

Zoning, Plats & Special Use Fees

Special Use Permit n/a n/a $50 $50 $100
Zoning Change n/a n/a $100 $100 $150
Filing Fee n/a n/a n/a $100 $150

Preliminary Plat Filing Fee n/a n/a
$150 + 

$10 per lot
$150 + 

$10 per lot
$150 + 

$10 per lot

Final Plat Filing Fee n/a n/a
$100 + 

$5 per lot
$100 + 

$5 per lot
$100 + 

$5 per lot

MHP Move In/Out Fee n/a n/a $25 $25 $50

Fees & Collection Charges
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2007 2008 2010 2013 2020 Notes
Animal Licensing Fee

Dogs & Cats (not fixed) n/a n/a $15 $15 $15
Dogs & Cats (spayed or neutered) n/a n/a $5 $5 $5
Late Fee after February 1 n/a n/a $5 $5 $25
Boarding Fees at City Animal Shelter n/a n/a n/a $10 $15

Garage/Yard Sale n/a n/a n/a $15 $15

Selling Permits

Per day n/a n/a n/a $20
$25 per 

sales person

Annually per person n/a n/a n/a n/a
$100 per 

sales person

Office Services
     Copies Black & White $0.25 $0.25
     Color $1 $1
Fax  Incoming $0.5 per page $0.50 per page

Outgoing-local
$1 first page

$.5 after
$1 first page

$.5 after

                    long distance
$2 first page

$.50 after
$2 first page

$.50 after
Notary Public n/a n/a n/a n/a $5 Free to Residents
Finger Printing n/a n/a n/a n/a $15
VIN Inspections n/a n/a n/a n/a $20

Golf Cart Registration n/a n/a n/a n/a
$25 initial inspection/

$25 annually

Swimming Pool Fees

Daily Rates
Adults 18+ n/a n/a n/a $3.00 $3 (13+)
Children (13-17) n/a n/a n/a $2.50 $2 (3-12)
Children (0-12) n/a n/a n/a $1.50 Free (0-2)

Season Passes
Single Adult n/a n/a n/a n/a $50 13+
Single Child n/a n/a n/a $35 $40 (3-12)
Family Pass n/a n/a n/a $150 $155 (2 adults & 4 children)
Additional Child n/a n/a n/a $15 $15

Swim Lessons n/a n/a n/a $30 $35 (2 wk session)
Swim Team n/a n/a n/a FREE $55
Rental Rates Per Hour  (up to 50 people) n/a n/a n/a $50 $55 up to 30 swimmers
Additional person n/a n/a n/a $1 $2
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Agenda Item No. 7b 
 
 

City of Sedgwick 
City Council Meeting 

February 1, 2021 
 
 

TO: Mayor and City Council 
 
SUBJECT: Surplus Property – Fire Department 

 
PREPARED BY:  City Administrator 

 
AGENDA: New Business 

  
 
Background:  With the purchase of the new fire engine and the parting out of the old biodiesel 
plant, our fire department has two surplus assets that it would like to sale. The proceeds would 
then be used to fund other capital improvements/purchases. 
 
Analysis:  The surplus engine is a 1990 model Chevrolet C70 with 7354 miles. The trailer unit 
is a 2014 Chemguard Triple Tote Trailer that uses foam with a limited shelf life.  
 
We are cautiously optimistic that the cumulative value of both items will total more than 
$25,000. 

 
Financial Considerations:  Funds would be used to make additional capital improvements.  
 
Legal Considerations: None. 
 
Recommendations/Actions: Staff recommends Council authorize Chief Zane Hansen to sell 
these surplus assets in the manner that he believes will produce the greatest return. 
 
Attachments:   
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